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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




June 26, 2014

Present:  Commissioners Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Executive Assistant Lemire 

Note: Commissioner Easom was called, but was not available to continue the call.  

The meeting was called to order at 7:03 p.m.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Selectman Cunningham had complained to the Governor’s new Chief of Staff Rick Sullivan about GELD’s solar permitting process for the Nate Nutting Road parcel.  The Commissioner of the Massachusetts Department of Fish and Game, Mary Griffin, then called GELD Manager Kelly to set up a meeting to discuss the process to see how it could be improved.  She invited Deputy Director, Jack Buckley and Senior Endangered Species Review Biologist of Natural Heritage, Misty Anne Marold.  Ms. Marold was GELD’s contact through the permitting process.  The meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, July 2 at the Department of Fish and Game headquarters in Boston, MA.  After some discussion it was decided that Mr. Kelly and Mr. Cunningham will attend the meeting representing the town of Groton.
SOLAR UPDATE 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the solar issues regarding GELD’s potential solar farms on the Sandy Pond Road parcel and the Town of Groton landfill.

The Board had asked NextSun Energy representative Wootan to provide hourly megawatt (MW) output data for different scenarios which correspond with different times of the day to see how that would affect the Solar Renewable Energy Credits (SREC) revenue and the power purchase price.  Based on the spreadsheets prepared by NextSun Energy, GELD could see some capacity and transmission savings with a rotation position of the panels to coincide with GELD’s later day peak; however, in these scenarios NextSun would lose energy and SREC revenue causing a higher per kilowatt hour cost to GELD for the solar energy.  Mr. Kelly mentioned it was a good exercise to go through, but recommends keeping with the original proposal based on the results.
Mr. Kelly gave all the options that are available and noted that GELD could obtain between 1 and 4 megawatts (MW) of solar.  Mr. Hersh was concerned about purchasing power strips if GELD goes with higher than 2 MW option.  Mr. Kelly stated that we can purchase quarterly strips and base those purchases on the solar generation during the season of the year, but we would end up with higher exposure to the day-ahead market.
After much discussion, the Board decided to have Mr. Kelly issue a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) or Request for Proposals (RFP) for a 2 MW and 3 MW solar option at the capped landfill on Cow Pond Brook Road.
CUSTOMER ISSUE
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the customer that is having medical issues.  Mr. Kelly has looked at a number of solutions including meter shielding and special paint, but none of them would be financially worth offering.  Mr. Hersh did some additional analysis as well and did not come up with a good solution.  After much discussion, the Board decided to leave things as they are.  Mr. Kelly will notify the customer.
ENERGY EFFICIENCY

Mr. Kelly updated the board on the grant ($100,000) he applied for through the state to help with the cost of converting the Florence Roche Middle School from T8 to a more efficient T12 fluorescent lighting.  The state had asked for additional information that was due May 26, but Mr. Kelly is still waiting to hear back on the possible award of the grant.  The state said they are “actively working on it” and will be making award announcements on June 30, 2014.

In the meantime, Mr. Kelly has been working with GDRSD Director of Facilities, Steve Byrnes and the new Business Manager, Jarrod Stanton regarding the payback options with and without the grant funds.  Their preference would be if GELD is awarded the grant, they would like to amortize the cost over three years and have a third party perform the installation.  If we do not get the grant, they would like to pay the capital cost in one year and install the lights themselves over the course of the year.  This option is very labor intensive for them, but will save in overall costs.
There was much discussion about what to do if GELD does and does not receive the grant, so Mr. Hersh recommended waiting until the results of the grant are in before making any decisions on the options, but there was a general agreement to do whatever it takes to avoid high installation costs.  

MANAGERS GOALS AND OBJECTIVES
Mr. Lindemer distributed Mr. Kelly’s goals and objectives for 2014 that included comments from all commissioners.  Each goal was discussed and Mr. Lindemer will make final adjustments based on additional comments and recommendations.  Mr. Kelly asked about his cost of living adjustment – his recommendation was anywhere between 1% and what the staff received – 3.15% based on some of his 2013 goals being very solidly met while there have been some substantial cost challenges.  The Board may vote at the next meeting.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

Mr. Kelly advised the board that the Board of Selectmen unanimously voted to oppose the Kinder Morgan pipeline.  
The regularly scheduled meeting was re-scheduled from Monday, July 14, 2014 to Monday, July 7, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








Tammi Lemire
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